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NBSAC 100 Minutes on Ryan’s Law Preemption 

Excerpts from the official minutes of the 100th Meeting of the National Boating Safety Advisory 
Council held Thursday October 18 - Saturday October 20, 2018 at the U.S. Coast Guard 
Training Facility, Cape May, New Jersey. These clips were assembled by PropellerSafety.com

Page 5 excerpt is below


100th Meeting 
of the 

National Boating Safety Advisory Council 
 

1 
 

 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
ERNIE MARSHBURN  National Boating Organization Member (Chairman) 
JOHN ADEY   National Boating Organization Member 
MARK BROWN  State Member 
WAYNE BURDICK  Manufacturer Member 
PETE CHISHOLM  Manufacturer Member 
DAVE DAHMS  State Member 
TIM DUNLEAVY  State Member 
JIM EMMONS   Manufacturer Member 
WANDA KENTON SMITH Public Member 
GARY KLEIN   State Member 
RICH JEPSEN   Public Member 
JEFF JOHNSON  State Member 
JOHN JOHNSON  National Boating Organization Member 
CODY JONES   State Member 
ROBIN POPE   National Boating Organization Member 
BRUCE ROWE   Manufacturer Member 
NICOLE VASILAROS  Manufacturer Member 
TOBY VELASQUEZ  State Member 
TIM WILLIAMS  Manufacturer Member 
 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT:   
DAVID SLIKKERS  Manufacturer Member 
 
 
USCG STAFF: 
VADM DAN ABEL  Deputy Commandant for Operations, U.S. Coast Guard 
VERNE GIFFORD  Chief, Boating Safety Division, Office of Auxiliary and Boating Safety 
VANN BURGESS  Program Operations Branch, Boating Safety Division 
JOE CARRO   Program Operations Branch, Boating Safety Division 
TOM DARDIS   Program Operations Branch, Boating Safety Division 
JEFF DECKER   Program Operations Branch, Boating Safety Division 
CYNTHIA DUDZINSKI Grants Management Branch, Boating Safety Division 
WILL HILLYER  Product Assurance Branch, Boating Safety Division 
DONALD KERLIN  Chief, Program Management & Operations Branch, Boating Safety Division 
JEFF LUDWIG   Chief, Product Assurance Branch, Boating Safety Division 
BARRY NOBLES  Program Management Branch, Boating Safety Division 
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require a regulatory change and it is expected that some items will take longer than others to move 
forward.  
 
A Recreational Boating Safety (RBS) Program Instruction will be established by the next NBSAC 
meeting and will include coordinating efforts to ensure a consistent level of performance among all Coast 
Guard Districts and Sectors. 
 
Preemption has become a significant issue due, in part, to a law called Ryan’s Law.  This law resulted 
from an incident involving a 12-year-old boy in New York who was ejected from a pontoon boat and 
fatally injured by its propeller.  The law is scheduled to become effective as of 29 October 2018.  
 
The key elements of federal law guiding preemption (46 U.S.C. 4306) are that unless permitted a state or 
political subdivision may not establish a law or regulation that is not identical to a regulation as 
prescribed under 46 U.S.C. 4302, which is the Coast Guard’s authority to enact regulations under this 
title.  Congress inserted the preemption clause to prevent the placement of additional requirements 
beyond what is already required by federal regulation.  Preemption allows boaters to freely operate their 
vessels between jurisdictions without having to be concerned about requirement changes between 
borders.  
 
Ryan’s Law requires propeller guards on instructional vessels, defined as a vessel used to educate minors 
about marine navigation and safety in a formal setting.  This broad definition poses a concern that the law 
will apply to both recreational and commercial vessels such as uninspected passenger vessels.  These 
concerns have prompted a letter to exert preemption.  A study on propeller guards has shown possible 
negative effects, which led the Coast Guard to conclude it should not add a regulation to require propeller 
guards.  While the number of deaths and injuries related to propeller strikes remains significant, there is 
no evidence to show that propeller guards would prevent fatalities in cases where a vessel is moving at 
speeds higher than 10 miles per hour, which is the circumstance under which 80 percent of injuries occur.  
Preemption does apply to Ryan’s Law.  Preemption also applied to a law enacted in Minnesota, named 
Sophia Law (addressed later in this section). 
 
Mr. Klein asked how the Coast Guard handles a non-compliant law, adding that the states also face a 
similar issue.  Mr. Gifford said coordination between the Coast Guard and the states is necessary.  He 
added that informing the Boating Law Administrator (BLA) and possibly a county board to express 
concerns will hopefully lead to less resistance regarding preemption.  He expects there may be some 
resistance in New York, with regard to Ryan’s Law, because the law is already on the books.  
 
Mr. Klein asked for clarification, saying his understanding is that the offending jurisdiction is made aware 
the law is flawed and anyone who is cited for it would be able to appeal it.  Mr. Gifford said there were 
very few cases where they have received an ultimate response.  There are options for the state since 
propeller guards are not prohibited.  If Suffolk County wants to incentivize propeller guards, they are 
welcome to do so; however, it is necessary for operators to understand the guards are not a guarantee 
against injuries and the propeller guards may negatively impact maneuverability of the vessel. 
 
Mr. Jones asked, with regard to the preemption law, whether the state would be held accountable and if 
the BLA would assist in the matter.  He inquired whether the Coast Guard has authority over the local 
jurisdictions.  Mr. Burgess stated that under the agreement of the grant, the state is responsible for 
notifying the Coast Guard of legislation.  The Coast Guard is conducting research to determine whether 
this ties to the grant program.  While compliance with the grant program is required, when it concerns a 
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political subdivision, they look at whether the state does ‘pass-through’ to the counties and if that impacts 
the counties’ ability to get grant money.  
 
Mr. Gifford said there is a desire to avoid conflict when engaging the states and political subdivisions.  He 
shared that early engagement, possible visits to the jurisdiction to explain concerns, and explaining why 
those concerns may lead to preemption are the lessons learned from the New York and Minnesota cases.  
The Coast Guard has provided options to New York and he hopes the state will seize on some of those 
options. 
 
Mr. Jeff Johnson asked to what extent the Coast Guard has considered broadening exemption from 
preemption as it is specified in several areas of the CFR regarding the states’ requirements for carriage.  
He noted that in some cases the states are exempt from being preempted by federal law.  He inquired as to 
the extent the Coast Guard has considered broadening those exemptions in light of the political climate of 
deregulation on the federal level.  Mr. Gifford replied that, beyond what is explicitly regulated under 33 
CFR 175.5, which applies to PFDs and carriage requirements on certain types of vessels, there has been 
no consideration made.  No concern from the states for broadening that exemption to preemption has been 
expressed. 
 
Addressing Sophia’s Law, Mr. Gifford explained that a carbon monoxide detector requirement was 
enacted in 2016 and became effective in 2017.  The recommendation was made to waive preemption 
because the National Marine Manufacturers Association (NMMA) members certified to American Boat 
and Yacht Council (ABYC) standards have informed the Coast Guard that over 80% of all boats already 
meet the carbon monoxide standard.  Preemption was waived; however, Minnesota has since modified the 
law that was waived and there is discussion on whether the Coast Guard’s position will remain the same.  
The new Minnesota law will be reviewed for applicability. 
 
The fact that these laws have proper names shows they reflect the lessons resulting from a loss of human 
life and, therefore, carry an emotional charge.  This presents an additional challenge of trying to maintain 
preemption while also respecting the memory of those who are behind the need for the laws.  The Coast 
Guard is trying to be proactive with jurisdictions in question when they become aware of the laws.  
 
Mr. Adey expressed the disconcerting nature of the Minnesota law considering it involves loss of life.  He 
explained that the language was verified with the regulators to ensure the language was proper and, with 
that having been done, he believed waiving the preemption was the correct action.  He encouraged 
preemption be utilized in all cases regardless of any special situations.  A network that includes BLAs and 
NASBLA would improve the communication regarding upcoming laws and preemption to be addressed 
before it becomes problematic.  
 
Mr. Gifford agreed that coordination between the Coast Guard, NMMA, ABYC, and NASBLA, when 
needed, could help alleviate these issues before they arise.  He expressed a desire to preserve preemption, 
even when it is waived and no action is taken.  The states are made aware, through a memo, that 
preemption has been waived.  Mr. Gifford explained the intention is for equivalency to eventually be in 
place for 33 CFR 175 and 183, for boats and associated equipment.  The goal is to make the equivalency 
determinations so there will be no requirement to follow the alternative standard, but rather an allowance 
to follow the alternative standard.  Once it is proven that an option provides an equivalent level of safety 
it can move forward and may also address some of the concerns regarding deregulation.  The timeline 
encompasses years, but the goal is still in sight. 
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An example of exemption from preemption is the child life jacket wear law.  The federal law says 
children under the age of 13 have to wear a life jacket unless the state law says something different.  In 
Florida the requirement is that anyone under the age of six must wear a life jacket (while onboard a vessel 
less than 26 feet in length while it is underway).  As Florida’s law is different from the federal law, then 
the Florida law controls there.   
 
Another example Mr. Ludwig shared is the carbon monoxide detector law in Minnesota.  This law was 
already in effect when the Coast Guard became aware of it.  After reviewing Minnesota’s law that 
requires the cabin have carbon monoxide detectors that are compliant with the ABYC standard, the Coast 
Guard provided them with a preemption.  This is based on the Coast Guard’s analysis that most boats are 
already complying, especially as new boats are manufactured to this standard; therefore, only a small 
percent of the fleet that is older would need to comply.  In addition, the requirement will not affect the 
performance of the boat.  Since the issuance of the preemption letter, Minnesota has changed their law.  
Their new law now references a UL standard, not an ABYC standard, and they revised the requirement 
for carbon monoxide detector placement.  Due to these changes the Coast Guard is re-reviewing the law 
and Mr. Ludwig said there is a chance it may withdraw its opinion that they are exempt from preemption.  
 
Mr. Ludwig provided three additional examples where the Coast Guard asserted preemption in the last 6 
to 10 years.  First, in Georgia they passed a law that specified on center console vessels where the 
navigation lights could be placed; this law was not consistent with the federal law.  The Coast Guard 
informed them their law was not consistent with the federal law, and Georgia changed their law to be 
consistent with federal law.  
 
In Illinois they passed a law requiring a capacity plate requirement for boats under 26 feet in length, while 
the Coast Guard’s capacity pate requirement is only for boats under 20 feet in length.  The Coast Guard 
notified Illinois of this disparity and they have not yet changed their law which is an issue.  
 
Finally, he referred to the propeller guard requirement in Suffolk County, New York that happened earlier 
this year.  The Coast Guard will assert preemption, but has yet to notify them of such.   
 
When the Coast Guard asserts preemption they tell the state they cannot do what they implemented and it 
is up to the state to decide whether to change their law.  He said they do not believe the Illinois and 
Suffolk County laws would survive judicial review.  Therefore, if someone were cited and opted to take it 
to court where they asserted a federal preemption defense, they would likely win.   
 
The Federal Boat Safety Act created the Recreational Boating Safety (RBS) program, it designated the 
Coast Guard as the national coordinator, and it declared that it is Congress’s policy to encourage greater 
and continuing uniformity of boating laws and regulations.  Therefore, he said the Coast Guard’s ultimate 
goal is also uniformity.  He said they will only use the exemption authority sparingly as they feel that 
providing exemptions for preemption works against the policy of encouraging uniformity.   
 
Moving to equivalency, Mr. Ludwig said the concept is that the Coast Guard has the authority to 
determine that performance of a vessel or piece of associated equipment is equivalent to existing 
regulatory requirements.  Currently there is no equivalency for recreational boating, while the commercial 
side does have it under 46 CFR 159.  As Mr. Dardis mentioned in his presentation, the commercial side is 
in the process of issuing an equivalency letter for SC-132, compliant electronic visual distress signals, 
saying they are equivalent with the current electronic visual distress signal regulations in 46 CFR 161.  
Providing for equivalency is easier than changing the regulations. 
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Mr. Adey suggested they create a group, possibly through the BAE Subcommittee, to discuss any law 
proposed by a state that deals with boat equipment.  The group would be on standby until needed, report 
to the BAE Subcommittee, and include a representative from NASBLA, NMMA, ABYC, the Coast 
Guard, and anyone else who feels materially affected by the proposed law.  He offered that the BAE 
Subcommittee could propose an Action Item to create such a group.  
 
Mr. Adey referred back to the fuel pump and tank issue and explained that all automobiles today have a 
pressurized pump in the fuel tank to deliver pressurized fuel to the injection system.  Yet, the federal 
regulations still speak to carburetors.  He then asked the state members what their officers look for when 
they conduct a boarding besides such things as navigation lights, a capacity plate, or carriage 
requirements.  Specifically he wanted to know if they provided an equivalency to allow for fuel pump and 
tank in place of the carburetor how that might impact a boarding.   
 
Mr. Klein said he did not think it would have an impact as they do not normally check for such things as 
backfire flame arrestors since they are not easily visible.  
 
Mr. Jones said he anticipates there will be equivalencies for things other than manufacturing standards, 
such as the throwbag situation.  As part of a boarding the officers could also educate boaters about 
equivalency, for example if there was one for a throwable.  He also pointed out that allowing 
equivalencies could become an issue in those states whose laws do not say whatever the Coast Guard 
accepts, we (the state) accept.     
 
Mr. Klein agreed and explained that in Florida many local governments have written the same kind of 
language the Coast Guard uses, but it is mainly focused on their funding purposes such as citation 
revenue. 
 
Referring back to the Minnesota law, Mr. Jones asked that if the law changed since the exemption was 
provided, and the law reverts back to the original law they were exempted from, would the Coast Guard 
re-exempt them if they removed the exemption?  Mr. Ludwig said since this exemption is focused on 
something that does not affect the performance of the boat, they are still needed to prevent carbon 
monoxide poisoning.   
 
Mr. Gifford followed up by saying the Coast Guard is on the record for waiving the previous law.  He 
said the state could revert back to that law and be consistent with the waiver issued.  Mr. Gifford agreed 
with Mr. Adey’s suggestion to possibly create a group to look at state’s laws as they many times come up 
in between NBSAC meetings.  He said that using such a group to detect possible laws and then ensure the 
Coast Guard has all the necessary knowledge needed to have a good discussion would be extremely 
helpful.  Regarding equivalency, he appreciated Mr. Klein’s comments about the difficulty of getting the 
word out to all of the states and territories trying to enforce laws on all the recreational boaters. 
 
Mr. Dahms inquired how sharing any equivalencies would be different than the determination letter that 
came out for standup paddleboards.  Mr. Gifford said the universe of people who would need to be 
notified is much bigger than it is for a vessel determination; therefore, it would take a lot of work and 
coordination to ensure people know the process.  Mr. Jones asked that the Coast Guard disseminate the 
information to the government agencies that would be affected and allow them to further share the 
information.   
 


